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MEDICAL CENTER

June 4, 2002

L. Nelson Hopkins, M.D., Secretary

The American Academy ofNeurological Surgery

Neurosurgery, University at Buffalo

3 Gates Circle

Buffalo, NY 14209-1194

Dear Nelson:

I am pleased to see you have taken over the Round Robin Letter editorship

and this is my contribution for the year.

As last year, I am planning for the Harvard Medical School Class of 1939

Reunion, this being our 63rd. There are 30 of us surviving. I expect we
will have ten people there from the class, plus some wives and widows.

Since we came to know each other very well during medical school (only

3 ofthe class of 125 were married), we have been a close group through

the years.

I have just finished talking to one ofour most esteemed Academy

members, Dr. Larry Pool, up in Connecticut. He has been intermittently

sick with hemorrhagic pneumonia but is now well, and very bright and

alert. He has completed a long document about those he trained in

neurosurgery - not taking personal credit - but giving credit to the

achievements of these bright, effective friends and colleagues.

Larry is a remarkable person, having, with his brother Beekman, been one

ofthe world's best players of amateur squash racquets when he was at

Harvard undergraduate school. He has done many things, including

writing five books since he retired. It is always a pleasure to talk to him

on the telephone. If any ofyou are in the area of his retirement home, I

recommend you get in touch with him.

Wake Forest University Physicians

Division of Surgical Sciences » Department of Neurosurgery

Bowman Gray Campus ° Medical Center Boulevard • Winston-Salem, North Carolina 27157-1029
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I am in the process of writing another paper, this time "The Mystery ofthe

Gold Leaf." This relates to the fact that we somehow, in the 1930s and

1940s, used a gold leaf over craniotomy wounds, which was supposed to

help in the healing. I understand how silver came about as a use in this

type ofwound care since Halsted, with whom Cushing trained for 14

years, used it around the turn of the century. I am not sure, however, how

gold came about being used. I know it was, having been given a sample

ofthe foil by one of the head nurses when I finished at the

Brigham/Children's Hospital. I came upon it recently (I have a

photograph of it now) but I have been unable to find exactly how this was i

used, and why. If anyone who gets this letter knows anything about the J
use of gold foil, I would appreciate a response.

Betty and I continue to enjoy good health and we send our best regards to
all Academy members.

Sincerely yours,

Eben Alexander, Jr., M.D.

EA/cs
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Dear Academician,

i

k™ Since I wrote you last year, Carolyn and I have moved to Rancho Mirage, California.
The warm weather has been great for my health.

Ui Carolyn has done a superb job putting the house together while also taking care of

her ailing 97-year-old mother. She also broke her right wrist last August and has just

; been given the green light to begin to use it more actively.

I am continuing as Editor of SURGICAL NEUROLOGY. I am enjoying it although I am

sure that some are not because of my editorials. The scandals with Enron, World

u Com, Andersen and others in the business world plus the governmental corruption

are all signs that we have strayed from principles. That is my warning to neurosurgery

and medicine. The public expects outstanding conduct from all of us and not self-

: centered behavior from which they will ultimately suffer as demonstrated in the recent

scandals. If we are above reproach, the public will support what we want. Our national

leaders need to make sure this happens, but, unfortunately, personal gain has

I infected our profession also. So this is my message. Basically, we, too, will become
^ an Enron unless we mend our ways. The public will only punish us with more

socialism and controls. Cone Pevehouse was telling me how in the past the doctors

regulated themselves so that everyone understood that the profession was at stake. I

L remember those times and he is right.

I have also become a consultant to The Tiber Group, a Chicago based healthcare

[^ management firm. I am working with them and other hospitals on setting up
Neuroscience programs.

i^ Also, I am in the final stages of negotiations to become Director of a new

Neuroscience Center here in the desert. I will write you more next year when it

, happens.

^ This year we traveled to lecture in Turkey at the skull base and meningioma meeting.
We will be in Japan for the Japanese Congress and also for the Stroke meeting for

; which I am the Honorary President. We will go to India in August to lecture and

i» hopefully will be in China at the invitation of the neurosurgeons in Tianjin.

i Besides that we are doing much, much better and only have to be grateful for the

L blessings we have and have had.

• We will be in Arizona for the Academy meeting and hope to see you all there.

Carolyn and Jim Ausman

j
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University of Colorado School of Medicine

Department ofNeurosurgery

ISSAM A. AWAD, MD, MSc, FACS, MA (hon)

i The Ogsbury-Kindt Professor and Chairman

Professor of Neurosurgery, Neurology & Pathology

Phone (303) 315-1310

\ Fax (303) 315-6197

«**' June 12,2002 email: issam.awad@uchsc.edu

t Neumvascular Surgery

| Skull Base Surgery
Neum-critical Care

L. Nelson Hopkins, M.D.

f Secretary, American Academy of Neurological Surgery

[^ Neurosurgery, University at Buffalo

3 Gates Circle

Buffalo, NY 14209-1194
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Re: Round Robin

Dear Fellow Academicians:

Catherine and I have grown fond of the Round Robin's yearly visit, and our message through it to

| friends and colleagues in the Academy. Spring is short in Colorado, with an almost surreal

k* transition from the endless commitments of winter to a summer pace where hectic schedules are
punctuated by vacation and weekends in the mountains. Our family has enjoyed the transition to

i our new community. Catherine has emerged already as a leader in local social affairs, garden

L. club and church. Armand enjoys a wonderful school, the Colorado Academy, where an emphasis

on academic excellence is married to the arts, languages and personal creativity. And he is

relating well to his new cello teacher, a firm but gentle grandfatherly figure who seems to believe

j^ in Armand's talent without crowding him.

. On the work front, we had a dizzying year. There was the Congress Presidency and the

j^ extraordinary challenges of holding our Annual Meeting only a few weeks following September

11, 2001. The leadership team and America's neurosurgeons responded marvelously to the

challenge, and we managed to cast the most successful meeting in the Congress' 51 year history.

i The RUNN Course remains an important priority for Catherine and myself, and it seems to be

^ more successful each year, with greater attendance and with a more stellar cast of new and
veteran faculty. The academic mission of that Course is more important today than at any time in

I its two decade history, given the challenges of scientific literacy facing our trainees and young

^j faculty, and the splendid opportunities presented by translational neuroscience, promising to
change the face of our discipline in upcoming years.

L And we continue to embrace incredible opportunities of program development at the University
of Colorado. We have had to formalize the nuts and bolts of an efficient new academic

; Department, including finances, operating procedures, and administrative and academic

[^ infrastructure, recruitment and program development, and meaningful roles for our team within

the University and our hospital systems. Research efforts have been initiated in cellular and

, molecular neurosurgery, and in the development and assessment of technology in robotics and

|^ image-guided surgery. And we are in the midst of recruitment of an outcomes scientist to lead a

core center for neurosurgical outcomes. On the clinical front, we have recruited critical care,

spine and functional and stereotactic neurosurgeons. All in all, we have grown from seven to

University of Colorado Health Sciences Center, Department of Neurosurgery

[ 4200 East Ninth Avenue • C-307 • Denver, Colorado 80262
L (303) 315-7S774« FAX (303) 315-6197
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twelve full-time clinical faculty and from one to four full-time Ph.D. scientists in our Department. ,J
Our clinical activity has increased 20 percent in the past 18 months at the four integrated clinical

sites. And we are all engaged in the extraordinary enterprise of moving the Health Sciences

Center from its current location to the new facilities at Fitzsimons, with brand new clinical and

research space taking shape over the next several years on an expansive new campus.

Our essential challenges are those of leadership in a time of change. There are the anxieties and

fears of the unknown, and we must manage long-fostered insularities and resistance to change.

But there is also an incredible momentum among young faculty and trainees toward a new vision

and confidence in a bright future. The neurosurgical outlook from Denver is reminiscent of Maya

Angelou's verses in her poem "On the Pulse ofMorning ":

The horizon leans forward,

Offering you space

To place new steps of change

Here, on the pulse of this fine day

You may have the courage...

Our family looks forward to meeting all of you in Arizona next fall. May the Round Robin bring

each of you the blessings of new seasons.

Sincerely,

fssam A. AwaoVM.D.
Professor and Chairman

Department of Neurosurgery

IAA/mdn
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EMORY UNIVERSITY SCHOOL OF MEDICINE

DEPARTMENT OF NEUROSURGERY

The Emory Clinic, 1365-B Clifton Road, N.E.. Atlanta. Georgia 30322

^ Daniel L. Barrow. M.D.

Chairman FAX: (4O4) 778-4472
; E-Mail: dbarro I ©emory.edu

U

Dear Friends,

l, Over the past year, the activities of the Barrow family have been largely dictated

by the three youngest members. Emily (14), Jack (12) and Tom (10) keep Moliie

[ and me(?) quite busy with homework, soccer practice, lacrosse games, dance

L recitals, and plays. Among these activities, we have arranged some family time

in Jackson Hole, Wyoming where we all enjoy outdoor activities together. This

; coming fall, all three of our children will be in the same school which is one block

L from our house. Emily will begin high school.

Our department has experienced some growth during the past year. As of July

L 1, we have added three additional faculty members including Aviva Abosch,

specializing in functional and stereotactic neurosurgery, Praveen Mummaneni in

I complex spinal surgery and Mustapha Ezzeddine in neuro-critical care and

u. stroke neurology. Additionally, Michael Cawley has completed his training in

interventional neuroradiology and begins his practice as both a vascular

neurosurgeon and interventional neuroradiologist this July. We have nearly

^ completed the development of the Emory/MBNA Stroke Center which will include

stroke neurology, vascular neurosurgery, neuro-critical care and interventional

| neuroradiology. Our goal is to bring all of these activities into a common cost
^ center in an attempt to eliminate unnecessary competition and align all

incentives: clinical, academic and financial. A 7.5 million dollar philanthropic gift

was acquired to assist in the development of the center. Our molecular neuro-

- oncology laboratory recently received its fourth NIH grant with Erwin Van Meir,

Ph. D. as principal investigator.

I
i

^ Between our domestic and professional activities, Moliie and I keep active and

continue to enjoy it all very much. We look forward to seeing everyone in

Arizona this fail.

L

With warmest regards,

Dan Barrow

THE ROBERT W. WOODRUFF HEALTH SCIENCES CENTER
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WSSELL 0 PIEPER, PUD

Department of

Neurological Surgery

July 18, 2002

TO:

FROM:

RE:

L. Nelson Hopkins, M.D.

Secretary, American Academy of Neurological Surgery

Mitchel S. Berger, M.D.

Scientific Program Chairman

Round Robin letter

This has been an exhilarating year at UCSF for a number of reasons. We

successfully competed for a Specialized Program of Research Excellence (SPORE)

award from the National Institutes of Health and National Cancer Institute. We

are one of two SPORE grants awarded in the country for translational research in

brain tumors, and I am very excited, as are my colleagues, to begin to bring new

molecular-based therapies to the clinical setting, to try to make an impact on

gliomas. In addition to our SPORE grant, we have a Program Project Grant in

Neuro-Oncology, and a growing group of investigators dedicated to treating

brain tumors. We have also grown our program in the Center for Neurological

Injury and Repair, and now have all our bases covered to perform translational

research in other areas that are so important for our patients, such as pain,

epilepsy, vascular disease and trauma. As the Department grows, we are

planning to move into a new Brain Tumor Research Center, which will be

approximately 22,000 square feet on our new UCSF campus called Mission Bay.

Probably the best part of Mission Bay is that it is near the San Francisco Giants

Baseball park, so I suspect we will be able to go down there from time to time, to

see a game in between experiments!

In addition to how well the Department is doing, I am pleased and yet sad at the

same time that my only daughter is starting her last year of high school. I realize

that she will probably "fly the coop" after this year, so I have one more year to

try to spend as much time as possible with her, and I look forward to it. My son,

Alex, is doing very well in golf and recently finished 3rd in Northern California

for his age group. Wouldn't it be great if he won a golf scholarship! Joan is

doing very well and continues to enjoy life in California, where she is close to her

sisters and parents.

Thus, all is well, and we are having fun in the process. We will hope this coming

year is also a great year as well.

ROBERT TURNER. PtlD

NFUROSURGFRY/NFHRO.nNEO1 OGY Cl INICS

400 Parnassus Avenue. 8" Floor

Box 0350 (Neurosurgery)

Bo» 0372 (Neuro Oncology)

San Francisco. CA 94143

415/353-7500 (Neurosurgery)

415/353-2966 (Neuro-Oncology)

Fax: 415/353-2889 (Meurosurgery)

415/353-2167 (Neuro Oncology)

ACADFMICQFFICf

505 Parnassus Avenue

Room M-779. Boi 0112

San Francisco. CA 94143-0112

415/4761087

Fan: 415/753 1772

RFSFARCH I ARflRATORIFS

Brain Tumor Ftesearcn Center (BTRC)

Center tor Neurological Injury & Repair (CNIR)

533 Parnassus Avenue, Room U 378

415/476-4590

Fai: 415/476-9687
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